

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3678 | FEBRUARY 7, 2022 CENTER FOR TECHNOLOGY POLICY

Combating Big Tech's Totalitarianism: A Road Map

Kara Frederick

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The growing symbiosis between Big Tech and government gives these companies undue influence over Americans' daily lives and undermines their rights.

Big Tech has increasingly exercised pervasive control of information and access to the digital space in ways that undermine freedom and a functioning republic.

It is time for aggressive reforms to ensure that Big Tech is held accountable, provide scrutiny and oversight, and constrain its ability to reshape society. oo many gatekeepers of information for the American public—elite media, academia, government institutions, and various organs of the culture—are captured by leftist ideology. As the past year has borne out, Big Tech companies are not afraid to exercise their power in the service of this ideology.¹ Given their positions as global oligopolies, the ability of Big Tech companies to manipulate the flow of information renders their actions transformative. Every American should be concerned about Big Tech's willingness to shut off direct access to digital information, their demonstrated pattern of information manipulation, and their impact on America's culture of free speech.

Beyond this, the growing symbiosis between Big Tech and government, the constriction of digital life, the pernicious targeting and exploitation of the next generation, and the expansion of digital surveillance will accelerate the stratification of American society. If current patterns are not disrupted, conservatives will bear the brunt of this tech-enabled classification system implemented hand-in-glove with the government. This report examines the developing landscape and issues a call for conservatives to push back against the trend toward totalitarianism in America that is being ushered in with the help of Big Tech.

Big Tech's Information Monopoly

Information Manipulation. A handful of Big Tech corporations now manipulate the flow of information in such an expansive way as to fundamentally reshape the public discourse. The past year demonstrated that suppression of conservative viewpoints by technology companies can materially impact the body politic.² For example, tech corporations actively insert themselves between "the user and content" in increasingly ideological ways.³

- An October 2021 poll by research firm McLaughlin and Associates found that 52 percent of Americans believe Facebook, Twitter, and other social media sites' censorship of the *New York Post*'s Hunter Biden story constituted interference in the election.⁴
- A November 2020 study by the Media Research Center (MRC) found that one in six Biden voters claimed they would have changed their vote had they been aware of information such as the Hunter Biden laptop story that was actively suppressed by tech companies.⁵
- More than 17 platforms muzzled the then-sitting President of the
 United States within two weeks in January 2021. At the same time,
 three tech companies acted in concert (within approximately 48 hours
 of each other) to eliminate a conservative-friendly competitor as it sat
 atop the Apple store.⁶
- In July 2021, a consortium of companies and organizations revealed plans to expand an industry-wide terrorism database to include "rightwing" content.⁷

Quantifying viewpoint discrimination by Big Tech is becoming easier. Conservatives used to be hard-pressed to collect data to verify the anecdotal suppression they experienced at the hands of these companies.⁸ Yet the evidence now paints a clearer picture.

- Using a dataset of prominent, politically active users suspended from Twitter since its inception, a Columbia University researcher discovered in 2019 that Twitter suspended users in the "conservative" category at a ratio of 21-to-1 compared to "liberals."
- In 2020, an independent media company observed that Google likely suppressed conservative-leaning outlets such as the *Daily Caller*, *Breitbart*, and *The Federalist* during the 2020 election season. ¹⁰ The company's analysis of raw, third-party data indicated, for example, that *Breitbart*'s Google search visibility shrank by 99 percent during the 2020 presidential election cycle compared to the same period in 2016. ¹¹
- In October 2021, the MRC determined that Twitter and Facebook censor Republican Members of Congress at a rate of 53-to-1 compared to Democrats in Congress.¹²
- Also in October 2021, leaked documents obtained by *The Wall Street Journal* revealed that Facebook created and used two internal tools in the aftermath of Donald Trump's 2016 electoral victory that suppressed right-wing content, media traffic, and reach on the site. Facebook's own internal research concluded that if the tools were removed, *Breitbart* would experience 20 percent more traffic, *The Washington Times* 18 percent more, *Western Journal* 16 percent more, and *Epoch Times* 11 percent more. ¹³ One of these tools was still in use by Facebook as of October 2021.

Additional evidence is pouring in. YouTube censors content that contradicts left-wing orthodoxy. ¹⁴ Facebook suppresses access to information critical of Democrat politicians. ¹⁵ Sitting Republican Members of Congress are regularly sanctioned by multiple platforms. ¹⁶ Christian commentators, preachers, and even mothers are penalized for posting "misinformation." ¹⁷ The works of authors and filmmakers are suppressed or removed entirely due to critical stances on the Black Lives Matter organization or biological views on the sex differences between men and women. And run-of-the-mill outlets expressing a right-leaning position, including Sky News and the *New York Post*, America's oldest daily newspaper, are curbed for violating Big Tech's ever-changing policies. ¹⁸

A few recent examples (among the many others that could be cited) serve to make the point:

YouTube

- In January 2022, YouTube removed an interview between podcaster Joe Rogan and vaccine scientist Dr. Robert Malone for comparing the current public health climate in America to Germany in the 1920s and 1930s. 19
- In November 2021, YouTube suspended U.S. Senator Ron Johnson's (R-WI) channel for discussing vaccine injuries.²⁰
- In August 2021, YouTube suspended U.S. Senator Rand Paul (R–KY) after he referenced studies that questioned the efficacy of cloth masks.²¹
- In August 2021, Presbyterian minister Carl Trueman's YouTube livestream was dropped for a "content violation" as he lectured on classic Christian mores for the Immanuel Baptist Church.²²
- In April 2021, YouTube removed a recording of a roundtable conducted by Governor Ron DeSantis (R-FL) for contradicting "the consensus of local and global health authorities regarding the efficacy of masks."
- In March 2021, YouTube suspended commentator Steven Crowder after he questioned the legitimacy of the 2020 presidential election in Nevada.²⁴

Facebook

- In January 2022, Facebook locked the ads account of a conservative publisher that sells children's books featuring former President Ronald Reagan, economist Thomas Sowell, and Supreme Court Justice Amy Coney Barrett for violating rules against "low quality or disruptive content."
- In August 2021, Facebook removed the Instagram account of a Gold Star mother who criticized Joe Biden after the death of her son, a U.S. Marine, during the Afghanistan withdrawal. Her profile on Facebook was "incorrectly deleted" from the main platform as well.²⁶

 In October 2020, Facebook suppressed details reported by the New York Post of a potential relationship between Joe Biden and a Ukrainian energy company that employed his son as a board member.²⁷

Twitter

- In January 2022, Twitter permanently suspended the account of U.S. Representative Marjorie Taylor Greene (R–GA) for repeated "violations" that include citing Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System data, discussing the risks of masking children, and highlighting studies on alternative COVID treatments like ivermectin.²⁸
- In December 2021, Twitter suspended the policy director of a pro-family think tank for supporting bans on the chemical castration and surgical mutilation of minors suffering from gender dysphoria.²⁹
- In October 2021, U.S. Representative Jim Banks (R–IN) was suspended from Twitter after referring to a transgender individual who was born male as a man.³⁰
- In August 2021, former lawyer for President Trump Jenna Ellis was suspended after criticizing Biden's Afghanistan withdrawal and his plan to resettle refugees in the United States with limited or no vetting.³¹
- In August 2021, Christian commentator Allie Beth Stuckey was suspended after tweeting that transgender Olympic weightlifter Laura Hubbard is "a man" and that men "should not compete against women in weightlifting."³²

Amazon

- In September 2021, Amazon prohibited ads promoting Heritage scholar Mike Gonzalez's book criticizing the Black Lives Matter organization and its relationship to Marxism.³³
- In March 2021, Amazon revealed that it removed scholar Ryan T.
 Anderson's book on gender dysphoria, which was written from a conservative perspective, from its platform three years after publication.³⁴

 In February 2021, Amazon deleted a documentary on Supreme Court Justice Clarence Thomas without explanation.³⁵

The list goes on. All of this occurs while MSNBC's Rachel Maddow propagates misinformation of her own³⁶ and the Taliban, Iran's supreme leader, and Chinese Communist Party (CCP) spokesmen spread anti-Semitic and genocidal rhetoric on the American-owned platforms without consequence.³⁷

Access to Information.³⁸ As a practical matter, Big Tech companies can now control Americans' ability to *access* information. Not all censorship is created equal. Censorship conducted at the cloud hosting infrastructure or Internet service provider (ISP) level severely curtails direct access to digital viewpoints and actors who run afoul of these providers. By controlling these lower levels of the technical stack upon which many other layers (like digital platforms and applications) depend, a small group of unelected tech executives can pull the plug on entire companies—and with very limited recourse. No company's board of directors doing business at any layer of the stack is insulated from political and public pressure to jettison specific viewpoints in today's woke culture.

The case of Twitter competitor Parler in January 2021 illustrates how this can happen. Google and Apple removed Parler from their stores at the application layer of the technology stack after the January 6 Capitol riots, but it was not until Amazon Web Services declined to host Parler at a lower level of the stack (cloud hosting infrastructure) that it suddenly ceased to exist on the Internet as originally conceived. Parler, then the most downloaded application on Apple's app store and a Big Tech competitor popular with conservatives, has yet to reach even 4 percent of the users it had gained immediately before its deplatforming.³⁹

Culture of Free Speech. At a more abstract level, despite arguments focused on Big Tech as private companies acting within their rights to ban users, 40 America's *culture* of free speech is at issue. The threat of deplatforming by tech companies based off wanton enforcement of their vague rules inevitably has a chilling effect. When confronted with the evidence that certain viewpoints are disproportionately censored, sympathetic users are apt to restrict their speech. Such practices engender a form of self-censorship that imperils a foundational norm within American culture—the disposition to speak freely.

Even the American Civil Liberties Union's senior legislative counsel stated in January that "it should concern everyone when companies like Facebook and Twitter wield the unchecked power to remove people from platforms that have become indispensable for the speech of billions."⁴¹ Russian dissident Alexei Navalny, German Chancellor Angela Merkel, and Mexico's President Andrés Manuel López Obrador—none of whom is particularly sympathetic to American conservatives—have also spoken out about Big Tech's threat to freedom of expression.⁴²

New Trends in Big Tech

Beyond restriction of speech, conservatives face more expansive problems: the growing fusion between technology companies and the government, the constriction of digital life, practices that target and exploit the next generation of American citizens, and novel forms of digital surveillance that will disproportionately impact conservatives.

Symbiosis Between Big Tech and Big Government. New revelations reflect what is already a troubling trend in the digital public square: the growing symbiosis between the federal government and Big Tech.⁴³

The Biden Administration is attempting to circumvent the Constitution by pressuring private tech companies to take down content under a broad and politically biased definition of *misinformation*.⁴⁴ When Big Tech companies do the government's bidding by removing users and content that the government tells them are objectionable, they are essentially acting as government agents—a potential violation of the First Amendment.⁴⁵

In July 2021, White House Press Secretary Jen Psaki described how the government is coordinating with social media platforms to flag users and content that cut against the Administration's COVID messaging:

Well, first, we are in regular touch with these social media platforms, and those engagements typically happen through members of our senior staff, but also members of our COVID-19 team.... We've increased disinformation research and tracking within the Surgeon General's office. We're flagging problematic posts for Facebook that spread disinformation.... [I]t's important to take faster action against harmful posts.... And Facebook needs to move more quickly to remove harmful, violative posts—posts that will be within their policies for removal often remain up for days. That's too long. The information spreads too quickly.⁴⁶

Within a month of this warning—and additional warnings from U.S. Surgeon General Vivek Murthy—Facebook removed the Administration's "Disinformation Dozen:" the 12 individuals explicitly cited by the White House as "producing 65% of anti-vaccine misinformation on Facebook." Separate from the COVID narrative, Department of Homeland

Security Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas also declared that his organization is "working with the tech companies that are the platform for much of the disinformation that reaches the American public"⁴⁸ with respect to elections and "threats" to the homeland.

This willingness of Big Tech to respond to and comply with the government on censorship is also demonstrated in the case of conservative commentator Rogan O'Handley. The O'Handley v. Padilla complaint details how Twitter responded directly to an organ of state power by censoring a conservative on behalf of the California Secretary of State's office. In November 2020, government employees at the taxpayer-funded California Office of Election Cybersecurity used a direct channel with Twitter employees to flag O'Handley's discussion of election integrity as "disinformation." Twitter subsequently labeled his tweet and issued a strike, or penalty, against the account. According to the complaint, Twitter had never suspended or meted out strikes against O'Handley until the government became involved. O'Handley's account was then repeatedly scrutinized by Twitter employees and permanently suspended in February 2021.

Further, the Biden Administration is vocal about its plans to push tech companies to ban users across *all* platforms—an act that would extinguish a culture of free speech. Once banned, whether justly or unjustly, users would have nowhere else to go. Press Secretary Psaki declared this publicly when she stated from the White House podium again in July that purveyors of "misinformation" should not just be "banned from one platform and not others." Government control of the ability to exist on *any* private digital platform would undermine the creation of competitors such as RightForge, GETTR, Odysee, and Rumble. ⁵²

In 2022, government strong-arming of private platforms to police speech continues apace. President Biden himself pressed tech companies to "deal with" misinformation and disinformation in a January address. In a direct response to controversy over a viral COVID-related interview with podcaster Joe Rogan and vaccine scientist Dr. Robert Malone, Surgeon General Murthy once more used his capacity as a Biden Administration official to exhort tech companies to "limit the spread of misinformation." And Press Secretary Psaki intervened yet again—this time explicitly to target Rogan's employer, audio streaming service Spotify—in an attempt to pressure the private company and "all major platforms" to censor "[misinformation] and disinformation" at the behest of the White House. 55

Constriction of Digital Life. Suppression of conservative speech is not limited to social media. Big Tech is actively making the digital world hostile to specific perspectives, and other tech companies are following

suit. In addition to Amazon removing conservative books and films from its platform, smaller e-commerce platforms and other service providers such as banks, digital payment companies, e-mail delivery services, and online fundraising platforms have cut off conservative organizations and individuals.⁵⁶ For example:

- E-commerce company Shopify banned Trump's online stores in January 2021, and JP Morgan Chase-owned payment processor WePay cut off a Missouri conservative organization set to host a Donald Trump Jr. event in November 2021.⁵⁷
- E-mail delivery service MailChimp suspended the Northern Virginia
 Tea Party over "misinformation" and blacklisted the conservative organization Women for America First as well as the conservative satire site
 the Babylon Bee (before reversing its decision) in June 2021.⁵⁸
- Web hosting company GoDaddy kicked off a website for a pro-life group, Texas Right to Life, that sought to crowdsource support for the Texas Heartbeat Act in September 2021.⁵⁹
- Online fundraising platform GoFundMe banned campaigns supporting the legal defense fund of Kyle Rittenhouse, a teenager who killed two rioters in self-defense in the summer of 2020, and during the same time frame, GoFundMe hosted and even contributed to fundraisers for rioters in Kenosha, Wisconsin.⁶⁰

These efforts are only intensifying. In 2021, left-leaning organizations and Big Tech platforms announced major partnerships aimed at targeting "extremists." The Anti-Defamation League and payment service PayPal have teamed up to investigate the funding mechanisms of right-wing organizations. ⁶¹ Meanwhile, Amazon has used the left-leaning Southern Poverty Law Center to vet recipients of charitable donations. ⁶² As day-to-day life increasingly takes place in the digital world, denial of access to these electronic services based on users' political views will stratify American society.

Targeting of and Effects on Children.⁶³ In addition to their political impacts, Big Tech's practices result in measurable, deleterious effects on young citizens. As companies compete for younger and younger portions of the market, the "race to the bottom" is in full swing.⁶⁴ Newer companies are vying for footholds as others hemorrhage users in this demographic. For instance, *Wall Street Journal* reporting on Facebook's internal research

suggests that in the United States, the number of teens who use Facebook every day has fallen by 19 percent in the past two years and is projected to fall an additional 45 percent by 2023.⁶⁵ In a similar period, Facebook set a multi-year goal to create products specifically for *pre*teens, considering them a "valuable but untapped audience."⁶⁶

Later, in March 2021, Facebook revealed that it intended to create an Instagram for children younger than 13 years old. (It already has a Messenger app focused on children from six years old to 12 years old. (8) YouTube Kids invoked children as young as three years old in its rollout in 2015. (9) Up-and-comers like TikTok, which is owned by a Beijing-based parent company, are deliberately courting younger markets. According to Statista, 37.3 million out of 78.7 million total TikTok users in the United States in 2021 belonged to Generation Z (those born after 1997) and were skewing younger. Further research indicates that as of early 2021, 25 percent of TikTok users in America were teenagers or younger. A July 2020 Pew Research Center survey found that among children from nine to 11 years old, 30 percent of their parents claim that their child uses TikTok, 22 percent of parents estimate that their children use Snapchat, 11 percent say that their children use Instagram, and 6 percent assess that their children are on Facebook.

This is significant because of the toxic effects of these platforms on American youth. According to Facebook's own research from 2019 to 2020, 32 percent of teenage girls said that "when they felt bad about their bodies, Instagram made them feel worse," 6 percent of teen Instagram users who reported suicidal thoughts traced their emergence directly to Instagram, and one in three teen girls said that Instagram made their body image issues worse. ⁷³

These platforms also portend broader social impacts. According to *The Wall Street Journal*, teenage girls in the United States, the United Kingdom, Canada, and Australia are likely developing verbal and physical tics by watching influencers on TikTok who exhibit the same habits. In one case, Texas Children's Hospital reported incidents of approximately 60 teens with these behaviors, compared to one to two cases pre-pandemic—and every reported incident of an uptick involved the use of TikTok, according to the *Journal*'s assessment. Author Abigail Shrier also documents social media's influence on social contagions of the moment, stating that these sites offer an "endless supply of mentors" to fan the flames of gender dissatisfaction among teen girls.

Companies like Facebook are aware of these impacts yet continue to double down and expand efforts targeted at children.⁷⁶ Google-owned YouTube easily absorbed a \$170 million fine levied by the Federal Trade

Commission (FTC) and the State of New York in 2019 for collecting data on children younger than 13 years old without parental permission.⁷⁷ In fact, after research on Instagram's toxic effects on young girls was made public, the head of Instagram declared publicly that "building 'Instagram Kids' is the right thing to do."⁷⁸

Americans should be aware of and push back against these efforts to tear at the moral fabric of our society at any cost, starting in kindergarten. As Representative Bill Johnson (R–OH) said at a congressional hearing in March 2021, "Big Tech is essentially giving our kids a lit cigarette and hoping they stay addicted for life."⁷⁹

Underpinning all of this is the fact that these tech companies continue to benefit from special liability protections from the federal government.

Surveillance and Invasion of Privacy. Just as these technologies break and atomize the next generation of Americans, digital surveillance will accelerate the fracturing of existing social cohesion. Tools originally created for legitimate purposes are poised to be weaponized against a subset of American citizens. The next phase will likely consist of broadening the fight against domestic extremism to include suppressing conservative content. ⁸⁰ The seeds of this development are becoming apparent now.

Big Tech companies can repurpose the tools they build to contend with genuine problems like child exploitation and foreign Islamist terrorism to target conservative viewpoints. At one "Big Five" tech company, counterterrorism teams based their approach to fighting foreign Islamist terrorism content on a more established child safety model. The teams that countered child exploitation within the company shared both know-how and personnel with the counterterrorism teams as they built out their capabilities. Now these companies are using the foreign counterterrorism model to detect "domestic extremism." The Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism (GIFCT), for example, announced in July 2021 that it would expand its hash-sharing database—which had been created to share foreign Islamist terrorist content with Google-owned YouTube, Facebook, Twitter, and Microsoft—to include right-wing extremism.⁸²

We are entering a reality in which tech companies target average conservative organizations, users, and speech as part of such efforts. Just days after President Trump's election in 2016, Google co-founder Sergey Brin referred to Trump voters as "extremists" in a leaked video of a Google employee meeting. In July 2021, Facebook, seeming to expand its definition of *extremism* to include conservative content, began to issue test "extremism" warnings to users who engaged with popular, mainstream conservative accounts. He Wall Street Journal even documented

Facebook's proclivity to put "its thumb on the scale against communities it deemed to be a problem," especially those on the right deemed "harmful," as recently as early 2021.⁸⁵

In another example of repurposing counterterrorism efforts to target right-leaning audiences, journalist Mollie Hemingway reported that Brin suggested employing Google's technology incubator, Jigsaw—originally used to counteract foreign Islamist terrorism—to influence Trump voters.⁸⁶

Conservatives should be aware of this tactic by leftist organizations to repurpose child safety and counterterrorism methodologies to expand digital censorship and surveillance practices, as well as the role of the government in using them. They will not stop with child safety or strict counterterrorism. The Senate's recent hearing with a former Facebook "whistleblower" is yet another example. In September 2021, Frances Haugen, a former Facebook lead product manager for election "misinformation," released internal Facebook research documents that revealed the company knew and ignored the damaging effects of Facebook's Instagram on teens, especially girls' mental and physical well-being.87 In an orchestrated rollout—complete with a well-timed CBS 60 Minutes expose, harmonious media cheerleading, Senate hearing testimony, and paid Democratic consultants-Haugen used teen health to advocate for increased policing of speech and "misinformation" by tech companies and the government.88 At the October hearing, she scolded Facebook for not taking down enough content posted by "domestic extremists" leading up to the January 6 Capitol riots.

Patterns outside of the digital world reveal a similar impulse to expand the definition of *extremism* and normalize the use of counterterrorism tools to target dissenters. In October 2021, the National School Boards Association, working with White House personnel, requested that the White House classify the parent-led revolt against critical race theory in schools as "domestic extremism" and seek "appropriate enforceable actions" under "the PATRIOT Act in regards to domestic terrorism." Within five days, the U.S. Attorney General instructed the FBI to address such "threats" using, in part, the Department of Justice's national security apparatus. 90 According to Representative Jim Jordan (R–OH) and a Department of Justice whistleblower, the FBI deployed its Counterterrorism Division to categorize assessments of these alleged parent-related threats with a specific "threat tag." 91

The mobilization of U.S. government agencies to classify movements to the right of leftist ideology as "domestic extremism" lays the groundwork for the purging of these citizens from digital platforms. This should send a heritage.org

chill up every American's spine. The January 2022 creation of a new domestic terrorism unit within the Department of Justice to target Americans who subscribe to "anti-government and anti-authority ideologies" suggests that this trend is accelerating.⁹²

And the slope is indeed slippery. The next evolution in digital surveillance was teased by Apple in September 2021. Again, in the interest of child safety, Apple unveiled plans to clear the way for scanning images—and ultimately other files and content—directly on an individual's private device. 93 This represents a sea change in the nature of digital surveillance. Previously, companies relied on other mechanisms to screen content without directly scanning personal devices. If continued, Apple's new system would open the door for the company (and any entity with leverage over this technology) to automatically process and monitor the content of an individual's phone. 94 When child exploitation tools have been repurposed to conduct searches for terrorist content and the definitions of terrorism and extremism have been broadened to encompass more of the right, conservatives will soon find themselves in the crosshairs of these new surveillance tools.

In fact, a more sinister version of this already takes place in China. The party-state's modus operandi is to link the digital world with the physical one and "totalize control." The CCP uses, in part, privately developed surveillance tools turned inward on its population to enforce social control. Information-sharing platforms help to enable a social credit system and its pilot programs in which individuals are monitored and assessed for potential blacklists. These lists—with some gradation—prohibit offending individuals from job advancement, real estate purchases, obtaining loans, government subsidies, transportation, and more. In the Xinjiang region, a predictive policing platform fuses biometric and behavioral data to scrutinize individuals for possible detention in the CCP's "reeducation camps."

More benign examples of these intrusions are surfacing in the United States today, but it is easy to see what is coming. One example is Facebook's efforts to contend with suicidal ideation. Facebook contacts first responders if its tools, using applications of machine learning, signal that a user is at risk of self-harm based on what he or she posts. ¹⁰⁰ By 2018, this led to over 1,000 knocks on doors, or wellness checks, from those first responders. ¹⁰¹ While this is perhaps a laudable (albeit highly intrusive) effort, it is easy to envision how it could be abused for more nefarious purposes. In China and beyond its borders, for instance, type something "wrong" on the messaging platform WeChat and that knock on the door from law enforcement is not for the user's welfare.

It did not take long for this linking of the digital with the physical to arrive in proximate countries and even democracies. ¹⁰² As recently as September 2021, Australian officials were canvassing social media and subsequently knocking on doors to warn potential protestors of consequences if they took to the streets. ¹⁰³

Unfortunately, the United States is no longer immune to this impulse to restrict individual liberties through tech. Previously, governance practices in the United States provided a safeguard against the potential for technology abuse: sufficient rule-of-law protections, a culture of openness, a free press, an independent judiciary, and an engaged citizenry. But that bulwark is increasingly in jeopardy.

Now the government has at its disposal both the powers of federal agencies and the capabilities of companies that are eager to target their own countrymen. The distinction between the coercive power of the government and the lack of coercive power of private companies is erased when these companies do the government's bidding. This difference is especially indistinguishable if one's otherwise legal digital speech on a private company's platform results in a knock on the door by a government official.

Background to Recommendations for Reform

The answer to the Big Tech problem lies in solutions that promote human flourishing and arrest the infringement of God-given rights like freedom of speech by private entities. Governments are not the only actors capable of encroaching on Americans' individual liberties. Private, monopolistic corporations should be held accountable if they violate these liberties to the degree that Big Tech has violated them just during the past year. These companies are not sacrosanct: Sovereign citizens of the United States do not exist solely to serve the economy or maximize gross domestic product. Recommended remedies should acknowledge this truth and reflect the imperative need to protect Americans' natural rights against abuses flowing from the consolidation of power—whether by the government, private corporations, or a combination of the two.

In effect, American policymakers and representatives should take on Big Tech as a force that is uniquely deleterious to a healthy body politic. Congress should target areas in which current antitrust laws and enforcement are inadequate to address Big Tech companies anti-competitive behavior and harm to users. This should include investigation of their ad tech practices, establishing executive liability for misapplication of stated policies, and mandated transparency and data privacy.

Proposals to hold Big Tech companies accountable should empower citizens to redress the imbalance between the companies and their users, focus on how Big Tech companies leverage their scale and reach to exploit users' data, and implement much more rigorous oversight of these entities.

In terms of company-to-user imbalance, Big Tech companies are restricting choice, demonstrating anti-competitive behavior, and exploiting the consumer. Companies like Amazon and Google, for example, evaluate the digital behavior of their customers and then use their specific digital fingerprints to microtarget their users or deliver tailored ads and information to the user based on this fingerprint. In doing so, Big Tech companies often preference their own products over those of competitors, quietly sell this information to advertisers, and use it to maximize user engagement and the addictive properties of their platforms. The proposed solutions contend with these practices and address the exploitation of the American consumer. Remedies like circumscribing the collection, storage, and sharing of customer data can also help the consumer by increasing protection of individual privacy and reducing the likelihood of data exploitation.

In terms of scale and reach, Big Tech companies, aided by Section 230's liability shield, flourished in the late 1990s and early 2000s. They cemented first-mover advantage in a technical sense—for example, by accruing data, refining their algorithms, and building network effects over decades—to enhance the products Americans use today. Changes in existing legislation or new proposals should not cement these technical advantages (which in some instances have compounded after their initial accrual with government help) and entrench a handful of companies within the market at the expense of competitors. ¹⁰⁴ Instead, reforms should be enacted with the understanding that changes in legislation will not affect new entrants or smaller companies in the same way that they will affect Big Tech companies. ¹⁰⁵ Thus, a distinction should be made between Big Tech companies and their less established competitors.

Additionally, the following recommendations draw a contrast between Big Tech companies that are actively and deliberately shaping the public square as major conduits of information and other tech companies that do not yet impact the discourse in the political and cultural ways demonstrated in the earlier sections of this report. ¹⁰⁶ Unless specifically delineated, the following recommendations have been formulated with Big Tech companies and their outsized capability and willingness to shape the public square in mind. For example, the Section 230 reform recommendation applies to all "interactive computer services" bounded by the 1996 Communications

heritage.org

Decency Act, and the antitrust reform suggestion applies only to a handful of tech companies defined by a more selective threshold of revenue and users as outlined below.

As argued throughout this paper, the Big Tech issue presents a grave and near-term threat that requires drastic action. These recommendations should be viewed as narrowly and specifically applied to tech companies, not construed as support for broader economic intervention. With these starting points, legislation should be written as tightly as possible to avoid wanton application to other sectors and to minimize any unintended consequences that would remake the economy. We recognize that there will be costs and risks associated with this approach, but the consequences of not acting make it both necessary and worthwhile.

Recommendations for Reform¹⁰⁷

Several of the following recommendations for reform can be deployed simultaneously. Each of these approaches has potential advantages and drawbacks—none is a panacea. However, the aggregate effect should be far more scrutiny, pressure, and oversight over Big Tech companies. Big Tech companies have proven themselves irresponsible stewards of their government-enhanced power. A recalibration of their relationship to the American people is warranted.

What Congress, with Relevant Federal Agencies, Should Do

Ensure enforcement of antitrust law and reform or modernize antitrust laws where necessary.

- Precipitate the enforcement of existing antitrust laws through scrutiny of Big Tech mergers—past, present, and future—and anti-competitive behavior using the Department of Justice and/or the Federal Trade Commission (FTC).
 - Launch and prompt aggressive antitrust investigations (for example, through committee oversight and relevant federal agencies) to ensure that Big Tech companies are not utilizing legitimate oligopoly power in one market to gain an unfair advantage in another market. At a broader level, these investigations should also verify that Big Tech companies are not engaging in other illegal antitrust actions.

- For Big Tech platforms that leverage their market dominance to shape the public square, prohibit these platforms from preferencing their own products or combining the "buy-side" of the market with the "sell-side" (for example, Google's ad practices or even cross-market permutations of this behavior such as Google creating an anti-competitive tie with its operating system, app store, and search app).¹⁰⁸ Companies to which this scrutiny broadly applies include Alphabet, Amazon, Apple, Meta, and Microsoft.
- Like per se violations under the Sherman Act, prohibit collusion by firms across the entire digital stack, including social media platforms, which would deny consumers access to a specific type of Internet service or Internet access. If collusion exists, this should be subject to penalties under both federal and state law. For example, Amazon Web Services, Apple, and Google's combined takedown of Parler across the cloud services and app markets within approximately 48 hours in January 2021 would be prohibited by this recommendation.
- Ensure that antitrust enforcement agencies have the necessary resources to investigate Big Tech mergers properly and effectively.
- Launch aggressive antitrust investigations to determine whether Big Tech companies are colluding on content moderation and viewpoint discrimination against legitimate speech.
- Develop arguments that the limitation of access to legitimate political speech and the exploitation of user data constitute harm to consumers.
 - Clarify that the consumer welfare standard, which should be codified into law, applies to zero price markets that consist of "free" services in terms of fees for the use of social media platforms, search functions, etc. Clarify for all stakeholders (legislatures, the courts, etc.) that antitrust law *must* be applied to Big Tech firms, which often leverage and hide behind their zero price practices as a justification for behavior that would otherwise be constrained by the proper application of existing antitrust rules.

- Direct and provide the necessary funding for the Government Accountability Office to do a comprehensive study of federal policies that provide special treatment to Big Tech firms (for example, through subsidies and regulations).
 - Carefully review this list and remove preferential treatment. Taxpayers should not subsidize Big Tech, and policymakers should not grant them special favors. States, as listed below, should enact similar measures.
- If the enforcement of existing antitrust law does not sufficiently address Big Tech's abuse of market dominance, business practices, and harm to consumers, then reform or modernize antitrust laws to contend with this abuse more effectively.

Scrutinize Big Tech companies' ad tech model.

- Prompt the FTC to investigate unfair and exploitive data collection, storing, and sharing; excessive online surveillance; and anti-competitive digital advertising practices such as those mentioned above.
- Severely curtail current microtargeting practices that exploit user privacy. For instance, companies can collect generic consumer information under a certain threshold of identifiable information, but biometric data should be classified as "sensitive data" and be given additional privacy protections and strictures including strict time limits on data retention, third-party data sharing, and the prohibition of indefinite data storage. 109 Privacy-preserving technologies should be encouraged at all times.

Establish executive liability.

- Hold Big Tech CEOs, C-suite leadership, and vice presidents accountable for business fraud and breach of contract either through action by federal or state authorities or through private right of action.
 - If Big Tech executives engage in intentional, egregious misconduct to defraud the public, then potential criminal prosecution should be on the table.¹¹⁰ For instance, digital platforms like Facebook and Google initially claimed to be neutral conduits of information, and

Section 230 enshrined this claim and allowed these companies to accrue users and technical advantages under those auspices. Now these companies are reneging on that claim as they disproportionately target one set of their user base and even work in concert to stifle competition sympathetic to those users, as in the case of Parler.

- Other actions can include depositions and subpoenas as part of the oversight or civil litigation process to investigate the inconsistent application of their community standards.
- Impose personal liability on boards and management for violating disclosures. If a platform has a pattern or practice of misrepresenting what it has communicated about being a viewpoint-neutral platform, the process of removing content or users, content moderation policies, other community standards, and other policies outlined in these recommendations, then the firm's board and management could be personally liable. Each of these individuals should sign a personal statement attesting to the firm's viewpoint-neutrality (if the firm asserts it is viewpoint-neutral) and commitment to following the firm's publicly and clearly stated processes.¹¹¹

Reform Section 230.

- Strip immunity if tech companies censor content based on political and other views protected by the Constitution (with clearly outlined exceptions for specific content as indicated below). ¹¹² Big Tech companies should not receive liability protection against lawsuits when they act as publishers and alter or restrict content based on political opinion, association, or viewpoint in such instances. ¹¹³
 - Clarify that the use of algorithms to moderate speech does not excuse a firm's inappropriate moderation practices.
 - In addition to clarifying what speech may be (and is expected to be) moderated under Section 230, policymakers should expressly state specific examples of what is not covered by the 1996 law, such as restrictions based on viewpoint in all its forms (for example, "misinformation" claims). If firms are moderating content based on these criteria, they should not be afforded liability protections under Section 230 and would not be considered "viewpoint-neutral."

• Remove Section 230 liability protection if a firm is feeding certain content to users or otherwise favoring or disfavoring speech based on viewpoint (such as labels or warnings on some speech).

Allow American citizens to hold tech companies accountable for inconsistent application of policies by means of the judicial system.

Examine discrepancies between Big Tech's advertised mission statements, terms of service, and policies and implementation as possible cases of fraud and/or breach of contract. If companies claim they are for free speech and are acting in a politically neutral manner, then they should prove it. Otherwise, they should be held accountable by the public.¹¹⁵

Require transparency.

- Require transparency on algorithmic impacts through quarterly transparency reports to the FTC with a public availability component.¹¹⁶
 - Too often, Big Tech companies hide behind their algorithms to justify censorship.¹¹⁷ Yet programmers and other personnel dictate the design and implementation of those algorithms. Users have a right to information on this main ingredient of the product they use.¹¹⁸ Transparency reports should include detailed impact assessments of how these companies' algorithms operate and affect users, including details on the impact of any ad hoc changes within reporting periods.
 - Institute legislation requiring platforms to disclose how their algorithms rank searches and to give consumers the option of obtaining unfiltered search results. This can be implemented by degrees. If companies choose to incur fines rather than comply with FTC enforcement, more aggressive transparency measures such as insight into algorithmic design might be warranted.¹¹⁹ Carve-outs for smaller competitors and new entrants would be necessary in this instance.
- Require content-moderation transparency through quarterly transparency reports to the FTC with a public availability component.

- Companies should report content-moderation methodology and decisions to the FTC with a public availability component. For example, some tech companies post quarterly, public reports on the enforcement of their community standards. These should be more granular and cover content-moderation decisions, practices, behaviors, and impact assessments related to free expression (for example, wrongful or erroneous takedowns such as Amazon's prohibition of ads for Heritage scholar Mike Gonzalez's book *BLM: The Making of a New Marxist Revolution*). Other major tech companies should follow suit. As the Biden White House admits its collusion with Big Tech to police and remove content, this is a good starting point from which to expose such practices.
 - If social media conduits fail to be more transparent about their algorithms and practices, consider regulating them as common carriers by applying anti-discrimination laws, including viewpoint discrimination, to them. Consider exemptions for smaller companies.
- Require that companies implement a user-friendly appeals process to provide prompt and meaningful recourse for users who are wrongfully targeted for their speech.¹²²
 - Require platforms to provide user-friendly information that outlines simple and clear processes for how they remove users and content, how users can challenge and appeal removal actions, and how firms moderate content. If firms do not follow their own stated and clear processes, then this should make it easier both for state and federal enforcement agencies and for individuals suing the firms directly. Firms could focus on specific types of content (for example, a platform focused on education issues) without violating "viewpoint neutrality" so long as it is viewpoint-neutral within the content they do cover.
- Require data transparency through quarterly transparency reports to the FTC with a public availability component.
 - Companies should be required to implement Fair Information Practice Principles when handling U.S. user data.

 Like truth in lending, Congress should require truth in data use through FTC enforcement.¹²³ Companies should use plain language to tell consumers what happens with their data.

If the above proposed solutions prove ineffective, Big Tech companies should be required to provide researchers with third-party access to data to conduct external impact assessments for algorithmic, content-moderation, and data-transparency efforts instead of doing so on a voluntary basis.

Institute additional reporting requirements.

- Congress and/or the Federal Election Commission (FEC) should clarify that permitting access to one political candidate or party but not other candidate or party will be deemed an in-kind and reportable campaign contribution to that candidate or party.
 - Subsequently, tech companies should be required to report suppression of political candidates as in-kind contributions for campaigns directly to Congress or the FEC with a public availability component.
- Require the articulation of an expectation of accountability, transparency, and fair treatment for all users by tech companies. This can include:
 - Platforms providing users with clear terms of use, an evenhanded application of public community standards, and transparency in content-moderation practices.
 - Immediate notification to users when their content violates company terms or policies, clearly indicating which terms or policies have been violated, and offering genuine recourse through which to appeal a violation.

Pass data privacy legislation.

 Establish a federal data protection framework with appropriate standards and oversight for how the federal government and commercial entities collect, store, and share U.S. user data.¹²⁴

- Consumers must affirmatively opt in to any system that allows their data to be shared with any third party (with possible exceptions for law enforcement and national security authorities).
- This should be enforceable by a private right of action with a minimum amount of statutory damages (in the absence of evidence of a greater amount of actual damages) and an attorney's fee provision for any federal private right of action.

Prohibit the government from using social media platforms as their agents to chill speech.

Restrict government actors in their governmental position from pressuring social media platform to take down content or remove a user for legitimate speech protected by the First Amendment. Government actors who take such action should not receive any type of governmental immunity.

Impose costs for ties to the CCP and other adversary nations. 125

- The Department of Justice should determine whether Big Tech companies, almost all of which operate in countries all over the world (including countries with endemic corruption), are in strict compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act.
- In the near term, Congress and relevant federal agencies should institute transparency requirements for Big Tech's involvement with the CCP.
- In the long term, Congress and relevant federal agencies should take
 measures to prohibit Big Tech companies from entering joint ventures
 in technology development or deployment with companies that are
 directly tied to or beholden to the CCP.¹²⁶
- Together with Big Tech companies, Congress should either demand reciprocity for CCP use of U.S.-based digital platforms or ban statelinked actors (for example, CCP spokespersons) from U.S. Big Tech platforms.

What U.S. Tech Companies Should Do

Explore privacy-preserving tech and privacy by design initiatives to shore up data privacy.

If possible, Big Tech and all U.S. tech companies should design privacy
protections at the initial stages of technology development and prioritize the research and development of privacy-preserving technology as
well as mechanisms and protocols that favor user control. This will help
to avoid privacy abuses after digital tools are deployed to the populace.

Institute additional mechanisms for user control and strengthen parental controls.

- Big Tech leadership must make firm commitments to implementation of user control efforts like third-party algorithm use and not just hint at them in front of Congress. Big Tech companies should also aggressively enforce their age requirements for use of their platforms and expand and strengthen parental controls for users under the age of 18. If Big Tech companies have not made significant guarantees to users in these areas after a three-year period, **Congress should:**
 - Consider legislation giving consumers more control of their own data by requiring data portability for those who wish to transfer to competing platforms.
 - Consider legislation requiring technological interoperability among platforms.
 - Consider a law giving consumers greater control of the content they see in their news feed so long as the material is not illegal, immoral, or indecent (very tightly defined).
 - Require Big Tech platforms to establish parental controls for users under the age of 18.

Build with a full stack in mind.

 Tech founders should take into account the entirety of the digital stack in their initial business models to avoid withdrawal of mid-tier or foundational stack services (such as happened with Amazon Web Services and Parler).¹²⁸ It is imperative that responses to the suppression of conservative speech on Big Tech platforms include diversified initiatives that provide a hedge against vulnerabilities at each digital layer, from applications to cloud hosting services to Internet service providers.

What State Legislatures, Executives, and Attorneys General Should Do

Continue to fight Big Tech censorship and practice through state legislative action to seek accountability, transparency, and fair treatment for all users.

- Develop new approaches to policy solutions that depend on basic principles of federalism to ensure that decisions and authority exist to address these issues at the state and local levels whenever feasible.¹²⁹
- Tie the protection of free speech to the financial incentives of Big Tech companies. ¹³⁰ For example, the Iowa Senate passed legislation in March 2021 that tied acts of censorship, deplatforming, and other restrictions on speech by tech companies to tax incentives offered by the state. In theory, this bill would prevent companies like Amazon and Facebook from receiving tax abatements for constructing a warehouse or data center in Iowa if they engage in practices prohibited by the legislation such as censoring constitutionally protected speech or preventing the purchase of protected publications online. ¹³¹
- Identify ways that state laws, enforcement of those laws, and private rights of action under state law can be used to address deceptive trade practices, misrepresentation, and other possible causes of action against Big Tech firms.
- Direct and provide the necessary funding for an appropriate independent entity within the state to do a comprehensive study of state and local policies that provide special treatment to Big Tech firms (for example, through subsidies and regulations). Policymakers should then carefully review this list and remove preferential treatment where appropriate. Taxpayers should not subsidize Big Tech, and policymakers should not assist them by granting them special favors.

What American Citizens Should Do

Strengthen grassroots efforts to demand transparency from these companies.

Look outside Washington, DC.

A full spectrum of action is necessary to right Big Tech's wrongs. Applying and modernizing antitrust law, scrutinizing Big Tech's ad tech models, instituting executive accountability, punishing fraud and breaches of contract, and creating private rights of action¹³² to enforce consumer rights and protections requires a layered approach to securing fair practices and freedom of expression in the digital world. Yet initiatives outside of Congress and enforcement agencies are of equal significance. This layered approach should include efforts to promote the principles of federalism through state legislative action, to build platforms where freedom of expression is protected, and to expose Big Tech's abuses within civil society. Absent campaigns on all of these fronts, Big Tech will continue to erode individual liberties, segment the American citizenry, and stunt human flourishing and self-governance.

Conclusion

Alexis de Tocqueville observed presciently in his 1835 treatise *Democracy in America* that tyranny in democratic republics manifests differently from tyranny in monarchies. But tyranny in the free world exists nonetheless, and it takes on a specific character—one not altogether unfamiliar to what conservatives are beginning to experience today. Despotism in the United States, Tocqueville wrote,

ignores the body and goes straight for the soul. The master no longer says: You will think as I do or die. He says: You are free not to think as I do.... You will retain your civic privileges, but they will be of no use to you.... You will remain among men, but you will forfeit your rights to humanity.... Go in peace, I will not take your life, but the life I leave you with is worse than death.¹³³

To avoid this fate, conservatives should act now—to fight, to build, and to restore the principles of free expression and the democratic promise of technology. The stakes are rising by the day. If we do not confront this tech-enabled stratification now, conservatives will be

relegated to the status of second-class citizens, constrained within a patchwork of technical restrictions or cut off entirely from the new digital world.

Kara Frederick is Research Fellow in Technology Policy in the Center for Technology Policy, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. This report refers to "Big Tech" as a loose compilation of companies that include the "Big Five" tech companies—Alphabet (Google), Amazon, Apple, Meta (Facebook), and Microsoft—along with other tech companies like Twitter, TikTok, Snap, and Netflix whose cultural and political impacts on public debate are significant. The terms "Google" and "Facebook" are used throughout the report to capture the core functions and business of the renamed corporations.
- 2. For other overtly political actions related to Big Tech companies and their leadership, see Mollie Hemingway, "Facts About Zuck Bucks: How He Helped Swing the Electorate in 2020," *New York Post*, October 13, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/10/13/how-mark-zuckerberg-helped-swing-the-electorate -in-the-2020-election/ (accessed February 3, 2022).
- 3. Mark Scott, "Australia Reruns Europe's Big Tech Copyright Battle," *Politico*, February 16, 2021, https://www.politico.eu/article/australia-copyright -google-facebook-reruns-europe-battle/ (accessed February 3, 2022).
- 4. McLaughlin and Associates, "National Survey: General Election Likely Voters Political Environment, Trends and Analysis," October 2021, https://mclaughlinonline.com/pols/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/National-Monthly-October-Release-1.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 5. MRC, "Biden Voter Messaging Survey Analysis," November 9–18, 2020, https://cdn.mrc.org/TPC-MRC+Biden+Voter+Messaging+Survey+Analysis+ Nov+2020_final.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022); Paul Bedard, "Trump Would Have Won 311 Electoral College Votes If Media Weren't Biased: Survey," Washington Examiner, November 24, 2020, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/washington-secrets/trump-would-have-won-311-electoral-votes -if-media-wasnt-biased-survey (accessed February 4, 2022); and Shannon Bond, "Facebook and Twitter Limit Sharing 'New York Post' Story About Joe Biden," NPR, October 14, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/10/14/923766097/facebook-and-twitter-limit-sharing-new-york-post-story-about-joe -biden (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 6. Jack Nicas and Davey Alba, "Amazon, Apple and Google Cut Off Parler, an App That Drew Trump Supporters," *The New York Times*, January 9, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/09/technology/apple-google-parler.html (accessed February 4, 2022); Trent Baker, "Parler Interim CEO Meckler on Big Tech: 'They Saw Us as a Threat and They Colluded to Take Us Down," *Breitbart*, April 7, 2021, https://www.breitbart.com/clips/2021/04/07 /parler-interim-ceo-meckler-on-big-tech-they-saw-us-as-a-threat-and-they-colluded-to-take-us-down/ (accessed February 4, 2022); and Tristan Justice, "Big Tech Oligarchs Collude to Ban Parker from Internet and Phones," *The Federalist*, January 10, 2021, https://thefederalist.com/2021/01/10 /big-tech-oligarchs-collude-to-ban-parler-from-internet-and-phones/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 7. Elizabeth Culliford, "Facebook and Tech Giants to Target Attacker Manifestos, Far-Right Militias in Database," Reuters, July 26, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/technology/exclusive-facebook-tech-giants-target-manifestos-militias-database-2021-07-26/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, *Broadening the GIFCT Hash-Sharing Database Taxonomy: An Assessment and Recommended Next Steps*, July 2021, pp. 6–7 and 36, https://gifct.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/GIFCT-TaxonomyReport-2021.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 8. Paul M. Barrett and J. Grant Sims, "False Accusation: The Unfounded Claim That Social Media Companies Censor Conservatives," NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights, February 2021, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5b6df958f8370af3217d4178/t/6011e68dec2c7013d3caf3cb /1611785871154/NYU+False+Accusation+report_FINAL.pdf#page=21 (accessed February 4, 2022). This report includes acknowledgements of Google, Twitter, and Facebook personnel for their time and insight while contending that bans on and suppression of President Trump on major social media platforms as well as "claims of anti-conservative animus" and bias are "disinformation." The authors rely on an outdated argument, also frequently proffered by left-leaning mainstream news organizations, that suppression of conservatives cannot be systematic if conservative users, accounts, and ideas still have purchase with other users or outperform mainstream news organizations on these platforms.
- 9. Richard Hanania, "It Isn't Your Imagination: Twitter Treats Conservatives More Harshly Than Liberals," *Quillette*, February 12, 2019, https://quillette.com/2019/02/12/it-isnt-your-imagination-twitter-treats-conservatives-more-harshly-than-liberals/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and Richard Hanania, "Data: Replication Data for Article on Social Media Censorship," February 2019, https://www.richardhanania.com/data (accessed February 4, 2022). Hanania, then a postdoctoral research fellow at Columbia University, canvassed prominent, politically active individuals and accounts known to have been banned from Twitter since its public debut in 2006 and categorized the suspended users as those who expressed a public preference for Donald Trump in 2016 or those who expressed a public preference for Hillary Clinton in 2016. The study also factored in potential disparities between behavioral norms among the suspended "conservative" users and the suspended "liberal" user, the only individual his team could identify who was both suspended during the dataset's stated time frame of 2005 (though Twitter debuted in 2006 with prominent suspensions beginning in May 2015) to January 2019 and had also expressed a preference for Hillary Clinton in the 2016 presidential election.
- 10. Maxim Lott, "Google Pushes Conservative News Sites Far Down Search Lists," RealClear Politics, September 20, 2020, https://www.realclearpolitics.com/articles/2020/09/20/google pushes conservative news sites far down search lists 144246.html (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 11. Allum Bokhari, "Election Interference: Google Purges Breitbart from Search Results," *Breitbart*, July 28, 2020, https://www.breitbart.com/tech/2020 /07/28/election-interference-google-purges-breitbart-from-search-results/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 12. Alec Schemmel, "53-to-1: Big Tech Censors GOP Members of Congress Tons More Than Democrats," MRC NewsBusters, September 21, 2021, https://newsbusters.org/blogs/free-speech/alec-schemmel/2021/09/21/53-1-big-tech-censors-gop-members-congress-tons-more (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 13. Keach Hagey and Jeff Horowitz, "Facebook's Internal Chat Boards Show Politics Often at the Center of Decision Making," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 24, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/facebook-politics-decision-making-documents-11635100195 (accessed February 4, 2022).

- 14. Taylor Hatmaker, "Google and YouTube Say They Won't Allow Ads or Monetized Content Pushing Climate Denial," Tech Crunch, October 7, 2021, https://techcrunch.com/2021/10/07/google-youtube-climate-change-denial-ban/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and Corky Siemaszko, "YouTube Pulls Florida Governor's Video, Says His Panel Spread Covid-19 Misinformation," NBC News, April 9, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/youtube-pulls-florida-governor-s-video-says-his-panel-spread-n1263635 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 15. Chris Fox, "Twitter and Facebook's Action over Joe Biden Article Reignites Bias Claims," BBC, October 15, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-54552101 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 16. Isabel van Brugen, "YouTube Removes 2nd Video of Rand Paul, Suspends Him for 7 Days over Alleged Covid-19 Misinformation," *Epoch Times*, August 11, 2021, https://www.theepochtimes.com/youtube-removes-2nd-video-of-rand-paul-suspends-him-for-7-days-over-alleged-covid-19-misinformation _3943330.html/amp (accessed February 4, 2022); Sophie Lewis, "Twitter Suspends Rep. Marjorie Taylor Greene for Spreading Covid-19 Misinformation," CBS News, July 20, 2020, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/twitter-suspend-marjorie-taylor-greene-covid-19-vaccine-misinformation/ (accessed February 4, 2022); and Houston Keene, "YouTube Suspends Ron Johnson from Uploading Videos for Seven Days over Hydroxychloroquine Claims," Fox News, June 11, 2021, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ron-johnson-censored-by-youtube (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 17. Megan Basham, "Twitter Suspends Conservative Pundit Allie Beth Stuckey for Stating That Transgender Weightlifter Is a Man," *The Daily Wire*, August 11, 2021, https://www.dailywire.com/news/twitter-suspends-conservative-pundit-allie-beth-stuckey-for-stating-that-transgender-weightlifter-is -a-man (accessed February 4, 2022); Salvatore J. Cordileone and Jim Daly, "Social Media's Threat to Religious Freedom," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 12, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/social-media-religious-freedom-youtube-first-amendment-section-230-carl-trueman-sacramento -gospel-conference-11628802706 (accessed February 4, 2022); and David Rutz, "YouTube Removes Video Georgia Mother Criticizing Mask Mandates for Children: 'Medical Misinformation,'" Fox News, May 27, 2021, https://www.foxnews.com/media/youtube-takes-down-video-georgia-mother-mask (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 18. Michelle Toh and Sophie Jeon g, "Sky News Australia Suspended from YouTube for a Week over Covid-19 Misinformation," CNN, updated August 2, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/08/02/media/sky-news-australia-youtube-suspension-intl-hnk/index.html (accessed February 4, 2022), and Jordan Boyd, "A Full Week Later, Twitter Keeps the New York Post's Account Locked Without Explanation," *The Federalist*, October 22, 2020, https://thefederalist.com/2020/10/22/a-full-week-later-twitter-keeps-the-new-york-posts-account-locked-without-explanation/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 19. Tom Fenton, "YouTube Takes down Antivaxx Joe Rogan Interview with Dr Robert Malone Which Likened Vaccines to Mass Psychosis," The Independent, January 4, 2022, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/joe-rogan-podcast-youtube-robert-malone-b1986008.html?r=16293 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 20. Toria Barnhart, "YouTube Suspends Senator Ron Johnson for a Week over COVID Misinformation," *Newsweek*, November 12, 2021, https://www.newsweek.com/youtube-suspends-senator-ron-johnson-week-over-covid-misinformation-1648942 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 21. Daniel Victor, "YouTube Suspends Rand Paul for a Week over a Video Disputing the Effectiveness of Masks," *The New York Times*, September 29, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/11/business/youtube-rand-paul-covid-masks.html (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 22. Cordileone and Daly, "Social Media's Threat to Religious Freedom," and U.S. Senator Marco Rubio, letter to Ms. Susan Wojcicki, Chief Executive Officer, YouTube, August 17, 2021, p. 1, https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/_cache/files/9806d420-bfbf-435a-b887-b3262b25c4ba/F6E23FB80900661D2F 6B82F4AD044D13.08.17.21--rubio-to-youtube-letter.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 23. Corky Siemaszko, "YouTube Pulls Florida Governor's Video, Says His Panel Spread Covid-19 Misinformation," NBC News, April 9, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/youtube-pulls-florida-governor-s-video-says-his-panel-spread-n1263635 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 24. Sean Hollister, "YouTube Has Removed Steven Crowder from Its Partner Program Indefinitely," *The Verge*, March 30, 2021, https://www.theverge.com/2021/3/30/22359191/steven-crowder-youtube-partner-program-suspension-demonetize-ads-strike-ban-misinformation (accessed February 4, 2022). Crowder was also issued multiple strikes against his YouTube account and demonetized throughout 2021.
- 25. Facebook reinstated the ad account of the publisher, Heroes of Liberty, in January 2022. Tyler O'Neil, "Facebook Reverses Course After 'Permanently' Locking Account of Conservative Children's Book Publisher," Fox Business, January 3, 2022, https://www.foxbusiness.com/politics/facebook -permanently-locks-conservative-childrens-book-publisher-heroes-liberty (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 26. Callie Patteson, "Mom of Slain Marine Protests as Facebook Temporarily Removes Her Instagram," *New York Post*, August 31, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/08/31/mom-of-marine-faced-instagram-facebook-censorship/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 27. Katie Glueck, Michael S. Schmidt, and Mike Isaac, "Allegation on Biden Prompts Pushback from Social Media Companies," *The New York Times*, October 14, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/14/us/politics/hunter-biden-ukraine-facebook-twitter.html (accessed February 4, 2022), and Majority Staff Report, *Hunter Biden, Burisma, and Corruption: The Impact on U.S. Government Policy and Related Concerns*, Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs and Committee on Finance, U.S. Senate, undated but published September 2020, p. 3, https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/HSGAC_Finance_Report_FINAL.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 28. Chelsey Cox, "Georgia Republican Marjorie Taylor Greene's Personal Twitter Account Permanently Blocked," *USA Today*, January 2, 2022, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2022/01/02/twitter-suspends-marjorie-taylor-greene-personal-account/9071319002/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 29. Jon Brown, "Twitter Suspends Pro-Family Think Tank Director After Tweet Opposing 'Chemical Castration' of Children," Fox News, December 15, 2021, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/twitter-suspends-pro-family-think-tank-director-for-opposing-chemical-castration-of-children (accessed February 4, 2022).

- 30. Caitlin O'Kane, "Representative Jim Banks Suspended from Twitter After Misgendering Trans Health Official D. Rachel Levine," CBS News, October 25, 2021, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/rachel-levine-jim-banks-suspended-twitter-misgendering/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 31. Jack Hadfield, "Breaking: Twitter Suspends Jenna Ellis for Criticizing Biden Admin Plan to Fly in Afghanistan 'Refugees,'" National File, August 16, 2021, https://nationalfile.com/breaking-twitter-suspends-jenna-ellis-for-criticizing-biden-admin-plan-to-fly-in-afghanistan-refugees/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 32. Megan Basham, "Twitter Suspends Conservative Pundit Allie Beth Stuckey for Stating That Transgender Weightlifter Is a Man," *The Daily Wire*, August 6, 2021, https://www.dailywire.com/news/twitter-suspends-conservative-pundit-allie-beth-stuckey-for-stating-that-transgender-weightlifter-is -a-man (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 33. Rob Bluey, "Big Tech's Conservative Censorship Inescapable and Irrefutable," *The Washington Times*, September 21, 2021, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2021/sep/21/big-techs-conservative-censorship-inescapable-and-/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 34. Jeffrey A. Trachtenberg, "Amazon Won't Sell Books Framing LGBTQ+ Identities as Mental Illnesses," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 11, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/amazon-wont-sell-books-framing-lgbtq-identities-as-mental-illnesses-11615511380 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 35. Jason L. Riley, "Why Did Amazon Cancel Justice Thomas?," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 2, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-did-amazon -cancel-justice-thomas-11614727562 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 36. Brandon Gillespie, "MSNBC's Rachel Maddow Flamed for Not Deleting False Tweet About Oklahoma Hospitals: 'Queen of Misinformation,'" Fox News, September 7, 2021, https://www.foxnews.com/media/msnbc-rachel-maddow-flamed-tweet-false-claims-overrun-oklahoma-hospitals (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 37. Joe Concha, "Strikingly Sophisticated' Taliban Thrive on Twitter While Trump Still Banned," *The Hill*, August 20, 2021, https://thehill.com/opinion/technology/568701-strikingly-sophisticated-taliban-thrive-on-twitter-while-trump-still (accessed February 4, 2022); Yaron Steinbuch, "Twitter Users Slam Platform for Not Banning Iran's Ayatollah Khamenei," *New York Post*, May 12, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/05/12/twitter-users-calls-for-ban-of-irans-ayatollah-khamenei/ (accessed February 4, 2021); and Victor Ordonez, "Chinese Embassy Tweet About Uighurs and Birth Rate Draws Instant Condemnation," ABC News, January 8, 2021, https://abcnews.go.com/International/chinese-embassy-tweet-uighurs-birth-rate-draws-instant/story?id=75118569 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 38. Language in this section is drawn from Kara Frederick, "Holding Big Tech Accountable: Targeted Reforms to Tech's Legal Immunity," testimony before the Subcommittee on Communications and Technology, Committee on Energy and Commerce, U.S. House of Representatives, December 1, 2021, https://energycommerce.house.gov/sites/democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/files/documents/Witness%20Testimony_Frederick_2021.12.01.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 39. Robert Hart, "Parler's Popularity Plummets as Data Reveals Little Appetite for Returning 'Free Speech' App Favored by Conservatives," *Forbes*, June 2, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/roberthart/2021/06/02/parlers-popularity-plummets-as-data-reveals-little-appetite-for-returning-free-speech -app-favored-by-conservatives/?sh=505ef8e85e13 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 40. Underpinning this erosion of values is the fact that these tech companies continue to benefit from civil liability protections from the federal government in the form of Section 230 of the Communications Decency Act of 1996. This legislation protects tech companies from civil liability for acting "in good faith to restrict access to, or availability of, material that the provider or user considers to be obscene, lewd, lascivious, filthy, excessively violent, harassing, or otherwise objectionable, whether or not such material is constitutionally protected." The provision also states that interactive computer services shall not be treated as the publisher of any information provided by another information content provider. Yet by censoring content that is not objectionable or otherwise labeling and editorializing, Big Tech companies have moved far afield from Congress's original intent and are acting as publishers of information.
- 41. Ryan Lovelace, "ACLU Raises Concerns amid Trump Twitter Ban," *The Washington Times*, January 8, 2021, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2021/jan/8/aclu-raises-concerns-amid-trump-twitter-ban/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 42. Jon Levine, "Russian Dissident Alexei Navalny Blasts Twitter for Ban," *New York Post*, January 9, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/01/09/russian -dissident-alexei-navalny-blasts-twitter-for-trump-ban/ (accessed February 4, 2022); Guy Chazan, Henry Foy, and Hannah Murphy, "Angela Merkel Attacks Twitter over Trump Ban," *Financial Times*, January 11, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/6146b352-6b40-48ef-b10b-a34ad585b91a (accessed February 4, 2022); and Dave Graham, "Mexico President Slams Social Media 'Censorship' After Chaos in Capitol," Reuters, January 7, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-mexico/mexico-president-slams-social-media-censorship-after-chaos-in-u-s-capitol-idUSKBN29C1QY (accessed February 4, 2022).

- 43. Reports indicate that the Biden Administration intends to expand the outsourcing of domestic surveillance to private companies and contractors unencumbered by constitutional strictures, which introduces potential Fourth Amendment violations. Although government entities such as the Department of Homeland Security have long used firms such as Babel Street to identify patterns in publicly available information, a renewed push to "make use of outside expertise" for domestic spying has already begun. For instance, in the wake of the January 6 Capitol riot, Miami law enforcement used private company Clearview AI to run 129 facial recognition searches in response to the FBI's call for investigative leads on (presumably) American citizens related to that event. Separately, in August 2021, a House select committee sent letters to 35 companies requesting that they "preserve [the] metadata, subscriber information, technical usage information, and content of communications" of select individuals (presumably Americans) listed by Congress from an eight-month period. Companies that received letters from the U.S. federal government included Google, Facebook, Amazon, Microsoft, Twitter, TikTok, and Apple. Kara Frederick, "Facial Recognition Technology: Examining Its Use by Law Enforcement," testimony before the Subcommittee on Crime, Terrorism, and Homeland Security, Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. House of Representatives, July 13, 2021, https://docs .house.gov/meetings/JU/JU08/20210713/113906/HMTG-117-JU08-Wstate-FrederickK-20210713.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022); Zachary Cohen and Katie Bo Williams, "Biden Team May Partner with Private Firms to Monitor Extremist Chatter Online," CNN, updated May 3, 2021, https://www.cnn .com/2021/05/03/politics/dhs-partner-private-firms-surveil-suspected-domestic-terrorists/index.html (accessed February 4, 2022); Drew Harwell and Craig Timberg, "How America's Surveillance Networks Helped the FBI Catch the Capitol Mob," The Washington Post, April 2, 2021, https://www .washingtonpost.com/technology/2021/04/02/capitol-siege-arrests-technology-fbi-privacy/ (accessed February 4, 2022); Representative Bennie G. Thompson, Chairman, Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol, U.S. House of Representatives, letter to Sundar Pichai, CEO, Google LLC, Alphabet, Inc., August 30, 2021, p. 2, https://january6th.house.gov/sites/democrats.january6th.house.gov/files /210830%20Google%20Preservation%20Request%20Letter.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022); and Issie Lapowsky, "Here Are the Letters the Jan. 6 Committee Sent Slack, Apple and More," Protocol, September 1, 2021, https://www.protocol.com/january-6-letters-tech (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 44. "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki, July 16, 2021," The White House, July 16, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press -briefings/2021/07/16/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-jen-psaki-july-16-2021/ (accessed February 3, 2022).
- 45. The priority for conservatives should be to protect and defend the inalienable rights endowed by God and enshrined in the Constitution by the Founders—rights such as free speech that these tech companies, in conjunction with the government, are actively and deliberately eroding. The inclination to let the free market alone drive solutions—in this case, that private companies do not bear free speech responsibilities because they are not the government—ignores current overt collaboration between government and Big Tech companies to stifle free expression. While private companies may have the right to exclude content from their platforms, there is no reason why they should be immune from civil liability for altering content posted by others. This includes adding truth banners or removing content that is entirely legal but that they consider "objectionable."
- 46. "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki and Surgeon General Dr. Vivek H. Murthy, July 15, 2021," The White House, July 15, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2021/07/15/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-jen-psaki-and-surgeon-general-dr-vivek-h-murthy-july-15-2021/ (accessed February 3, 2022).
- 47. Oliver Darcy, "Facebook Takes Action Against 'Disinformation Dozen' After White House Pressure," CNN, updated August 18, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/08/18/tech/facebook-disinformation-dozen/index.html (accessed February 4, 2022), and Donie O'Sullivan, "White House Turns Up Heat on Big Tech's Covid 'Disinformation Dozen," CNN, updated July 16, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/07/16/tech/misinformation-covid-facebook-twitter-white-house/index.html (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 48. lan Hanchett, "Mayorkas: We're Working with Platforms on 'How They Can Better Use' Their Terms to 'Prevent Harm' from Misinformation," Breitbart, August 2, 2021, https://www.breitbart.com/clips/2021/08/02/mayorkas-were-workgin-with-platforms-on-how-they-can-better-use-their-terms-to-prevent-harm-from-misinformation/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 49. Center for American Liberty, "O'Handley v. Padilla," https://libertycenter.org/cases/ohandley-v-padilla/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 50. O'Handley v. Padilla, Case 2:21-cv-04954, United States District Court, Central District of California, Complaint for Declaratory Judgment, Damages, and Injunctive Relief, Demand for Jury Trial, p. 17, https://digitalcommons.law.scu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3479&context=historical (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 51. "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki, July 16, 2021."
- 52. We assess that founders would be less likely to start new companies in the United States if approximately half of their prospective U.S. user base (conservatives) were subject to blanket bans on behalf of the government.
- 53. "Remarks by President Biden at Virtual Meeting on Military Deployments Supporting Hospitals for the COVID-19 Response," The White House, January 13, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2022/01/13/remarks-by-president-biden-at-virtual-meeting-on-military -deployments-supporting-hospitals-for-the-covid-19-response/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 54. Amanda Prestigiacomo, "Biden Surgeon General Suggests Joe Rogan Podcast Should Be Censored: Big Tech 'Has Important Role to Play," *The Daily Wire*, January 26, 2022, https://www.dailywire.com/news/biden-surgeon-general-suggests-joe-rogan-podcast-should-be-censored-big-tech-has -important-role-to-play (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 55. "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki, February 1, 2022," The White House, February 1, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press -briefings/2022/02/01/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-jen-psaki-february-1-2022/ (accessed February 4, 2022

- 56. Allum Bokhari, "Financial Blacklisting: Wells Fargo Shuts Down GOP Senate Candidate Lauren Witzke's Bank Account," *Breitbart*, June 16, 2021, https://www.breitbart.com/tech/2021/06/16/financial-blacklisting-wells-fargo-shuts-down-gop-senate-candidate-lauren-witzkes-bank-account/ (accessed February 4, 2022); Kirsten Powers, "Kirsten Powers: Liberals' Mob Rule," *USA Today*, April 8, 2014, https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2014/04/08/kickstarter-abortion-movie-gosnell-mozilla-ceo-column/7478239/ (accessed February 4, 2022); and Lauren Frias, "2 of Trump's Biggest Banking Partners Are Severing Ties with the President in the Wake of the Capitol Siege," *Business Insider*, January 12, 2021, https://www.businessinsider.com/deutsche-signature-banks-sever-ties-with-trump-capitol-siege-2021-1 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 57. Lisa Lacy, "Shopify Permanently Bans Trump's Official Online Stores," *Adweek*, January 7, 2021, https://www.adweek.com/commerce/shopify -permanently-bans-trumps-official-online-stores/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and Aila Slisco, "Largest U.S. Bank Cuts Ties to Conservative Group, Canceling Donald Trump Jr. Event," *Newsweek*, November 18, 2021, https://www.newsweek.com/largest-us-bank-cuts-ties-conservative-group -canceling-donald-trump-jr-event-1650599 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 58. Lucas Nolan, "Mailchimp Blacklists Conservative Groups," *Breitbart*, November 16, 2020, https://www.breitbart.com/tech/2020/11/16/mailchimp -blacklists-conservative-groups/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and Sean Moran, "Mailchimp Blacklists Babylon Bee, Then Reverses," *Breitbart*, June 24, 2021, https://www.breitbart.com/tech/2021/06/24/mailchimp-blacklists-babylon-bee-then-reverses/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 59. Bobby Allyn, "GoDaddy Is Booting a Site That Sought Anonymous Tips About Texas Abortions," NPR, September 3, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/09/03/1034188184/texas-abortions-godaddy-website-anonymous-tips (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 60. Autumn Johnson, "GoFundMe Tried to Justify Rittenhouse Ban—AGAIN," Media Research Center NewsBusters, November 19, 2021, https://newsbusters.org/blogs/free-speech/autumn-johnson/2021/11/19/gofundme-tried-justify-rittenhouse-ban-again (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 61. Anna Irrera, "PayPal to Research Transactions That Fund Hate Groups, Extremists," Reuters, July 26, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/finance/paypal-research-blocking-transactions-that-fund-hate-groups-extremists-2021-07-26/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 62. James Langford, "Amazon Brushes Off Conservative Questions on Southern Poverty Law Ties," Fox Business, May 27, 2020, https://www.foxbusiness.com/markets/amazon-brushes-off-conservative-questions-on-southern-poverty-law-center-ties (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 63. Language in this section is drawn from Frederick, "Holding Big Tech Accountable: Targeted Reforms to Tech's Legal Immunity."
- 64. Hearing, *Protecting Kids Online: Snapchat, TikTok, and YouTube*, Subcommittee on Consumer Protection, Product Safety, and Data Security, Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, U.S. Senate, October 26, 2021, https://www.commerce.senate.gov/2021/10/protecting-kids-online-snapchat-tiktok-and-youtube (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 65. Georgia Wells and Jeff Horwitz, "The Facebook Files: Facebook's Effort to Attract Preteens Goes Beyond Instagram Kids, Documents Show," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 28, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/facebook-instagram-kids-tweens-attract-11632849667 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 66. Ibid.
- 67. Terry Collins, "Instagram for Kids? Facebook Explores Creating a Platform for Users Under 13," *USA Today*, updated March 19, 2021, https://www.usatoday.com/story/tech/2021/03/18/instagram-kids-facebook-exploring/4757667001/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 68. Brett Molina, "Facebook Wants Kids Under 13 to Try New Messenger App," USA Today, updated December 5, 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/tech/talkingtech/2017/12/04/facebook-rolls-out-kids-version-messenger/918805001/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 69. Shimrit Ben-Yair, "Introducing the Newest Member of Our Family, the YouTube Kids App—Available on Google Play and the App Store," YouTube Official Blog, February 23, 2015, https://blog.youtube/news-and-events/youtube-kids/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 70. Statista, "Distribution of TikTok Users in the United States as of September 2021, by Age Group," January 28, 2022, https://www.statista.com/statistics /1095186/tiktok-us-users-age/ (accessed February 5, 2022), and Michael Dimock, "Defining Generations: Where Millennials End and Generation Z Begins," Pew Research Center, January 17, 2019, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/01/17/where-millennials-end-and-generation -z-begins/ (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 71. Statista, "TikTok—Statistics & Facts," May 5, 2021, https://www.statista.com/topics/6077/tiktok/#dossierKeyfigures (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 72. "Children's Engagement with Digital Devices, Screen Time," in Brooke Auxier, Monica Anderson, Andrew Perrin, and Erica Turner, *Parenting Children in the Age of Screens*, Pew Research Center, July 28, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/2020/07/28/childrens-engagement-with-digital -devices-screen-time/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 73. Georgia Wells, Jeff Horwitz, and Deepa Seetharaman, "Facebook Knows Instagram Is Toxic for Teen Girls, Company Documents Show," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 14, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/facebook-knows-instagram-is-toxic-for-teen-girls-company-documents-show -11631620739?mod=hp_lead_pos7 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 74. Julie Jargon, "Teen Girls Are Developing Tics. Doctors Say TikTok Could Be a Factor," *The Wall Street Journal*, updated October 19, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/teen-girls-are-developing-tics-doctors-say-tiktok-could-be-a-factor-11634389201 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 75. Abigail Shrier, "When Your Daughter Defies Biology," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 6, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/when-your-daughter-defies-biology-11546804848 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 76. "The Facebook Files: A Wall Street Journal Investigation," *The Wall Street Journal*, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-facebook-files-11631713039 (accessed February 4, 2022).

- 77. Press release, "Google and YouTube Will Pay Record \$170 Million for Alleged Violations of Children's Privacy Law," Federal Trade Commission, September 4, 2019, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2019/09/google-youtube-will-pay-record-170-million-alleged-violations (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 78. Adam Mosseri, "Pausing 'Instagram Kids' and Building Parental Supervision Tools," Instagram Blog, September 27, 2021, https://about.instagram.com/blog/announcements/pausing-instagram-kids (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 79. Miles Parks and Shannon Bond, "5 Takeaways from Big Tech's Misinformation Hearing," NPR, March 25, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/03/25 /981203566/5-takeaways-from-big-techs-misinformation-hearing (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 80. The expansion of the definition of domestic extremists/ism and domestic terrorists/ism and conflation with traditional conservative values goes far beyond an accurate description of bad actors. This expansion encompasses people or concepts in opposition to leftist narratives or philosophy, especially supporters of former President Donald Trump. Examples of this definition inflation from one side of the political spectrum abound—from establishment media outlets to left-leaning government institutions to high-level Democratic politicians and even the current President of the United States. Throughout 2021, for example, on NPR, CNN, and MSNBC, commentators with previous experience as counterterrorism officials in the U.S. government repeatedly referred to conservatives and Trump supporters as "domestic extremists" and "domestic terrorists" who should be fought and "[hunted] down" like "the Taliban." In October 2021, a CNN national security commentator compared a reported anti-Biden cheer to "Long Live ISIS." In 2021, President Joe Biden issued a campaign ad that referred to teenager Kyle Rittenhouse, who killed two rioters in self-defense in Kenosha, Wisconsin, as a "white supremacist." In August 2020, Congresswoman Ayanna Pressley (D-MA) referred to Rittenhouse as a "white supremacist domestic terrorist." The Department of Justice's alleged tagging of parents opposed to critical race theory in schools (detailed elsewhere in this paper) under a "terrorism" label is also indicative of how the government and public figures are setting the conditions to normalize the targeting of regular citizens as "extremists" with counterterrorism tools. See Mary Louise Kelly, "Former CIA Officer: Treat Domestic Extremism as an Insurgency," NPR, February 2, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/02/02/963343896/former-cia-officer-treat-domestic-extremism-as-an-insurgency (accessed February 4, 2022); Christiane Amanpour, "Kayyem: Trump 'Spiritual Leader' of Domestic Terrorists," CNN, January 12, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/videos/tv /2021/01/12/amanpour-juliette-kayyem-capitol-hill-trump.cnn (accessed February 4, 2022); Asha Rangappa @AshaRangappa , "As an experiment, I'd love for an @SouthwestAir pilot to say 'Long live ISIS' before taking off. My guess is that 1) the plane would be immediately grounded; 2) the pilot fired; and 3) a statement issued by the airline within a matter of hours" Twitter, October 30, 2021, https://twitter.com/AshaRangappa_/status /1454617599854080003 (accessed February 4, 2022); Joseph Biden @JoeBiden, "There's no other way to put it: the President of the United States refused to disavow white supremacists on the debate stage last night." Twitter video, 0:13, September 30, 2020, https://twitter.com/JoeBiden/status /131126830295026073 (accessed February 4, 2022); and Ayanna Pressley @AyannaPressley, "A 17 year old white supremacist domestic terrorist drove across state lines, armed with an AR 15. He shot and killed 2 people who had assembled to affirm the value, dignity, and worth of Black Lives. Fix your damn headlines." Twitter, August 26, 2020, https://twitter.com/AyannaPressley/status/1298780540431224832 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 81. This observation is based on the author's experience as the lead for Facebook's Counterterrorism Analysis team for Global Security Intelligence and Investigations from 2016 to 2017 in Menlo Park, California.
- 82. Elizabeth Culliford, "Facebook and Tech Giants to Target Attacker Manifestos, Far-Right Militias in Database," Reuters, July 26, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/technology/exclusive-facebook-tech-giants-target-manifestos-militias-database-2021-07-26/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, *Broadening the GIFCT Hash-Sharing Database Taxonomy: An Assessment and Recommended Next Steps*, p. 6. This report describes GIFCT's decision as an attempt to address "discrimination" and "bias" in the counterterrorism field: "Chief among the report's findings was a widespread view among our stakeholder community that the narrow scope of the database reflects broader discrimination and bias in the counterterrorism field, specifically a disproportionate focus on Islamist extremist content rather than white supremacist content. Indeed, the assessment identified GIFCT's review of the hash-sharing database's taxonomy as a key opportunity 'to proactively address bias in the counterterrorism field.' As GIFCT increasingly aims to focus on behavior and content, in addition to dangerous individuals and organizations, this project seeks to do just that." Ibid., pp. 6–7 (footnotes omitted).
- 83. John Bowden, "Google Execs Lament Trump Win in Leaked Video," *The Hill*, September 13, 2018, https://thehill.com/policy/technology/406437 -google-execs-lament-trump-win-in-leaked-video (accessed February 4, 2022), and Allum Bokhari, "Leaked Video: Google Leadership's Dismayed Reaction to Trump Election," *Breitbart*, September 12, 2018, https://www.breitbart.com/tech/2018/09/12/leaked-video-google-leaderships-dismayed -reaction-to-trump-election/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 84. Lindsay Kornick, "Facebook Warns Users They May Have Been Exposed to 'Harmful' Extremists," Fox News, July 1, 2021, https://www.foxnews.com/media/facebook-warns-users-have-been-exposed-harmful-extremists (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 85. Jeff Horwitz and Justin Scheck, "Facebook Increasingly Suppresses Political Movements It Deems Dangerous," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 22, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/facebook-suppresses-political-movements-patriot-party-11634937358 (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 86. Mollie Hemingway, "Exclusive Book Excerpt: How Facebook and Twitter Rigged the Game in 2020," *New York Post*, October 12, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/10/12/exclusive-how-facebook-and-twitter-rigged-the-game-in-2020/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 87. Wells, Horwitz, and Seetharaman, "Facebook Knows Instagram Is Toxic for Teen Girls, Company Documents Show."

- 88. Lora Ries, "Don't Be Tricked into Allowing Big Tech to Weaponize 'Misinformation," The Daily Signal, October 6, 2021, https://www.dailysignal .com/2021/10/06/dont-be-tricked-into-allowing-big-tech-to-weaponize-misinformation/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and hearing, *Protecting Kids Online: Testimony from a Facebook Whistleblower*, Subcommittee on Consumer Protection, Product Safety, and Data Security, Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, U.S. Senate, October 5, 2021, https://www.commerce.senate.gov/2021/10/protecting%20kids%20online:%20 testimony%20from%20a%20facebook%20whistleblower (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 89. National School Boards Association, "Re: Federal Assistance to Stop Threats and Acts of Violence Against Public Schoolchildren, Public School Board Members, and Other Public School District Officials and Educators," September 29, 2021, http://www.substancenews.net/articles.php?page=7549 (accessed February 5, 2022); editorial, "About those Domestic-Terrorist Parents," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 26, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/about-those-domestic-terrorists-national-school-boards-association-merrick-garland-memo-fbi-11635285900 (accessed February 5, 2022); and Samuel Chamberlain, "WH Aided School Board Group's 'Domestic Terrorism' Letter Before Garland Sicced FBI on Parents," *New York Post*, October 21, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/10/21/wh-aided-school-board-groups-letter-before-garland-sicced-fbi-on-parents/ (accessed February 5, 2022). The NSBA has since apologized for the letter.
- 90. Jerry Dunleavy, "House GOP Calls on Garland to Withdraw DOJ Schools Memo After NSBA Apologized for 'Domestic Terrorism' Letter," *Washington Examiner*, October 25, 2021, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/house-gop-calls-on-garland-to-withdraw-doj-schools-memo-after-nsba -apologized-for-domestic-terrorism-letter (accessed February 5, 2022); news release, "Justice Department Addresses Violent Threats Against School Officials and Teachers," U.S. Department of Justice, October 4, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-addresses-violent-threats -against-school-officials-and-teachers (accessed February 5, 2022); Memorandum from Attorney General of the United States Merrick Garland to Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation; Director, Executive Office for U.S. Attorneys; Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Division; and United States Attorneys, "Subject: Partnership Among Federal, State, Local, Tribal, and Territorial Law Enforcement to Address Threats Against School Administrators, Board Members, Teachers, and Staff," October 4, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/ag/page/file/1438986/download (accessed February 5, 2022); and Erin Hawley, "AG Garland Calls Bathroom Rape 'State Case' While Siccing FBI on Parents | Opinion," *Newsweek*, October 27, 2021, https://www.newsweek.com/ag-garland-calls-bathroom-rape-state-case-while-siccing-fbi-parents-opinion-1642737 (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 91. Representative Jim Jordan, letter to The Honorable Merrick B. Garland, Attorney General, U.S. Department of Justice, November 16, 2021, https://republicans-judiciary.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/2021-11-16-JDJ-to-Garland-re-completeness-of-testimony.pdf (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 92. Sarah N. Lynch, "U.S. Justice Department Forming Unit to Counter Domestic Terrorism," Reuters, January 11, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/legal/government/us-justice-department-forming-unit-counter-domestic-terrorism-2022-01-11/ (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 93. Frank Bajak and Barbara Ortutay, "Apple to Scan U.S. iPhones for Images of Child Sexual Abuse," Associated Press, August 6, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/technology-business-child-abuse-apple-inc-7fe2a09427d663cda8addfeeffc40196 (accessed February 5, 2022), and Apple, "Expanded Protections for Children," September 3, 2021, https://www.apple.com/child-safety/ (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 94. Matthew D. Greene and Alex Stamos, "Apple Wants to Protect Children. But It's Creating Serious Privacy Risks," *The New York Times*, August 11, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/11/opinion/apple-iphones-privacy.html (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 95. Paul Mozur @Paul Mozur, Twitter, December 18, 2019, https://twitter.com/paulmozur/status/1207163596691558401 (accessed February 5, 2022), and Kara Frederick, "The Razor's Edge: Liberalizing the Digital Surveillance Ecosystem," Center for a New American Security, September 3, 2020, https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/the-razors-edge-liberalizing-the-digital-surveillance-ecosystem (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 96. Ibid.
- 97. Ibid.
- 98. Richard Fontaine and Kara Frederick, "The Autocrat's New Tool Kit," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 15, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the -autocrats-new-tool-kit-11552662637 (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 99. Human Rights Watch, "China: Big Data Fuels Crackdown in Minority Region: Predictive Policing Program Flags Individuals for Investigations, Detentions," February 26, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/02/26/china-big-data-fuels-crackdown-minority-region (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 100. Catherine Card, "How Facebook Al Helps Suicide Prevention," Meta [Facebook] Newsroom, September 10, 2018, https://about.fb.com/news/2018/09/inside-feed-suicide-prevention-and-ai/ (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 101. Antigone Davis, "Creating Hope Through Action for Suicide Prevention and Awareness," Meta [Facebook] Newsroom, September 22, 2021, https://about.fb.com/news/2021/09/creating-hope-through-action-for-suicide-prevention-and-awareness/ (accessed February 5, 2022), and Facebook Safety, "Getting Our Community Help in Real Time," November 26, 2017, https://www.facebook.com/fbsafety/videos/1497015877002912/ (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 102. Jonathon Hutchinson, "Hiding in Plain Sight: Facebook a 'Honeypot' for Police to Monitor Protests," *The Sydney Morning Herald*, July 30, 2021, https://www.smh.com.au/national/hiding-in-plain-sight-facebook-a-honeypot-for-police-to-monitor-protests-20210730-p58efi.html (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 103. Ian Schwartz, "Australia Police Goes Door to Door: 'Are You Aware of Any Planned Protests or Events Coming Up?'" Real Clear Politics, September 23, 2021, https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2021/09/23/australia_police_goes_door_to_door_are_you_aware_of_any_planned_protests_or __events_coming_up.html (accessed February 5, 2022).

- 104. This paragraph is largely drawn from Frederick, "Holding Big Tech Accountable: Targeted Reforms to Tech's Legal Immunity."
- 105. Specific legislative reforms proposed and supported by certain Big Tech companies would effectively cement their dominant position in the market and stiff-arm smaller competitors and/or new entrants.
- 106. Tech companies with significant political and cultural impacts outlined in this report that are actively shaping the public square include the "Big Five" and other corporations like Twitter and TikTok. Tech companies that fall into the latter category are corporations like IBM, Qualcomm, etc.
- 107. Language in these recommendations is derived from the author's previous work, especially Kara Frederick, "The Infodemic: Regulating the New Public Square," Observer Research Foundation, April 22, 2021, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/infodemic-regulating-new-public-square/ (accessed February 5, 2022); Frederick, "Holding Big Tech Accountable: Targeted Reforms to Tech's Legal Immunity"; Kara Frederick, "Democracy by Design: An Affirmative Response to the Illiberal Use of Technology for 2021," Center for a New American Security, December 2020, https://s3.us-east -1.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/documents/CNAS-Report-Democracy-by-Design-Final.pdf?mtime=20201214180009&focal=none (accessed February 5, 2022); and Frederick, "The Razor's Edge: Liberalizing the Digital Surveillance Ecosystem." Other recommendations include input from The Heritage Foundation's Edwin Meese III Center for Legal and Judicial Studies, Institute for Economic Freedom, and Center for Technology Policy as well as the individuals mentioned throughout the endnotes.
- 108. An example of a useful criterion for this sub-recommendation is the definition of a "covered company" put forth by U.S. Representatives Cathy McMorris (R–WA) and Jim Jordan (R–OH) in their discussion draft proposal to preserve constitutionally protected speech; a company covered by this legislation would include those that generate at least \$3 billion in revenue and maintain 300 million or more monthly active users. Discussion Draft, "To amend section 230 of the Communications Act of 1934 to provide that immunity under such section does not apply to certain companies and to require internet platform companies to implement and maintain reasonable and user-friendly appeals processes for decisions about content on the platforms of such companies and to submit quarterly filings to the Federal Trade Commission regarding content enforcement decisions and appeals, and for other purposes," 117th Congress, 1st Sess., \$ 101(2)(A)(B), https://republicans-energycommerce.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/1-CMR-Censorship.pdf (accessed February 5, 2022); Rachel Bovard, "Congress Needs to Take Seriously the House Reports on Big Tech's Anticompetitive Behavior," *The Federalist*, October 15, 2020, https://thefederalist.com/2020/10/15/congress-needs-to-take-seriously-the-house-reports-on-big-techs-anticompetitive-behavior/ (accessed February 5, 2022); *Investigation of Competition in Digital Markets: Majority Staff Report and Recommendations*, Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial and Administrative Law, Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. House of Representatives, 2020, p. 206; and Mike Wacker, "App Stores, Google Play Services, and the Red Paddle," Medium, February 2, 2022, https://medium.com/@mikewacker/app-stores-google -play-services-and-the-red-paddle-1be3da0605f8 (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 109. Frederick, "The Razor's Edge: Liberalizing the Digital Surveillance Ecosystem."
- 110. Aspects of the Martin Shkreli case could serve as an extreme example of executive liability. Rebecca Robbins and Cecilia Kang, "Martin Shkreli Is Barred from the Drug Industry and Ordered to Repay \$64.6 Million," *The New York Times*, January 14, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/14/business/martin-shkreli-barred.html (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 111. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, in part, inspired this recommendation.
- 112. "Political views" is a catchall for a description put forward by Craig Parshall and Jon Schweppe, who advocate amending Section 230 by "[e]liminating protection from civil liability for market-dominant Big Tech platforms that fail to make content moderation decisions pursuant to policies and practices reasonably consistent with the First Amendment standard under clearly established Supreme Court Law applicable to state actors." Craig Parshall and Jon Schweppe, "Protecting Free Speech and Defending Kids: A Proposal to Amend Section 230," American Principles Project, June 2020, p. 3, https://americanprinciplesproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/APP-Sec230-paper.pdf (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 113. Frederick, "Holding Big Tech Accountable: Targeted Reforms to Tech's Legal Immunity."
- 114. Firms could focus on specific types of content (for example, a platform focused only on education issues) without violating "viewpoint neutrality" so long as they are viewpoint-neutral within the content they do cover.
- 115. Discussion with John Malcolm, Vice President of The Heritage Foundation's Institute for Constitutional Government, at a private Heritage Foundation event in Orlando, Florida, on November 11, 2021.
- 116. With regard to enforcement, the FTC and similar government agencies exist to enforce the law. These organizations can address and deter political discrimination without expanding the scope of their authority in other sectors outside of Big Tech.
- 117. Discussion with Heritage Foundation Director of Technology Policy Lora Ries on November 30, 2021, in Washington, DC.
- 118. The proprietary design of companies' individual algorithms are distinct from reporting requirements on how their algorithms operate and impact users. Failing a change in behavior, transparency measures that encompass insight into the design of algorithms could be up for debate.
- 119. If Congress chooses to explore this severe measure, two issues would have to be considered: the private property implications of the forced disclosure of proprietary information and the national security implications of disclosing this information (for example, exposing whatever potential comparative advantage U.S. designed algorithms offer to ready access by adversary nations).
- 120. See, for example, Meta Transparency Center, "Transparency Reports," https://transparency.fb.com/data/ (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 121. Rob Bluey, "Big Tech's Conservative Censorship Inescapable and Irrefutable," *The Washington Times*, September 21, 2021, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2021/sep/21/big-techs-conservative-censorship-inescapable-and-/ (accessed February 4, 2022).

- 122. News release, "Heritage Expert: Section 230 Reform Bill Is a Measured Tool to Hold Big Tech Accountable," The Heritage Foundation, July 29, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/press/heritage-expert-section-230-reform-bill-measured-tool-hold-big-tech-accountable (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 123. Just as major credit card companies must now provide line-by-line information or restaurants and food products must report calories, so should Big Tech companies when it comes to U.S. user data.
- 124. Frederick, "Democracy by Design: An Affirmative Response to the Illiberal Use of Technology for 2021."
- 125. Big Tech companies are actively helping the Chinese to develop their technology and its use. Apple's 2016 \$275 billion deal with the CCP to aid China's "development," Amazon's deal with a CCP propaganda arm, Microsoft's compliance with CCP-linked pressure to take down content on Bing, Zoom's acquiescence to a CCP directive to disrupt services to silence a human rights activist, TikTok's relationship with the CCP, among other examples that could be cited, would be prohibited or subject to deterrence under these recommendations. Further, in the long term, addressing anti-competitive behavior by Big Tech giants would deliver a deeper bench from which their competitors could shore up our economy and national security. Smaller businesses created today—if given the chance to compete and succeed—can develop in full recognition of the China challenge. Joel Thayer, "App Developers Are Caught in Big Tech's 'Squid Game,'" *Roll Call*, posted November 19, 2021, https://www.rollcall.com/2021/11/19/app-developers-are -caught-in-big-techs-squid-game/ (accessed February 4, 2022), and Kara Frederick, "Disagree, Confidence Level 4," in "Does Big Tech Hurt U.S. National Security? *Foreign Affairs* Asks the Experts," *Foreign Affairs*, April 20, 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ask-the-experts/2021-04-20 /does-big-tech-hurt-us-national-security (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 126. This recommendation is derived from Jeff Cirillo, Lisa Curtis, Joshua Fitt, Kara Frederick, Coby Goldberg, Ilan Goldenberg, Andrea Kendall-Taylor, Megan Lamberth, Martijn Rasser and Dania Torres, *The Future of the Digital Order*, Center for a New American Security, November 17, 2021, https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/the-future-of-the-digital-order (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 127. Frederick, "The Infodemic: Regulating the New Public Square."
- 128. Geoffrey A. Fowler and Chris Alcantara, "Gatekeepers: These Tech Firms Control What's Allowed Online," *The Washington Post*, March 24, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2021/03/24/online-moderation-tech-stack/ (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 129. Frederick, "The Infodemic: Regulating the New Public Square."
- 130. However, The Heritage Foundation has long argued that states should not issue such tax subsidies in the first place. See, for example, Rachel Greszler, "Amazon's New York Reversal Shows Exactly Why Crony Capitalism Fails," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 15, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/commentary/amazons-new-york-reversal-shows-exactly-why-crony-capitalism-fails (accessed February 4, 2022), and "Pro-Growth Tax Reform," Heritage Foundation *Blueprint for Balance*, May 20, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/blueprint-balance/policy-agenda/pro-growth-tax-reform (accessed February 4, 2022).
- 131. While successful in the lowa State Senate in March 2021, the bill failed to pass in the House. Iowa Legislature, "Senate File 580 by Committee on Ways and Means (Successor to SF 571) (Successor to SF 402) (As Amended and Passed by the Senate March 17, 2021)," https://www.legis.iowa.gov/legislation/BillBook?ba=SF%20580&ga=89 (accessed February 4, 2022), and discussion with Zach Whiting, Senior Technology Policy Fellow at the Texas Public Policy Foundation, on January 28, 2022.
- 132. Discussions with the American Principles Project's Jon Schweppe and his analysis of Section 230 from Parshall and Schweppe, "Protecting Free Speech and Defending Kids," contributed to this recommendation.
- 133. Alexis de Tocqueville, Democracy in America (New York: Random House, 2004), Vol. I, Pt II, Ch. 7, p. 294.